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25 May 2006

Dear Sir or Madam

Rossendale Local Development Framework – Core Strategy Preferred Options Report (March 2006)

Thank you for inviting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) to comment on the core strategy preferred options report of Rossendale Borough Council’s Local Development Framework. Please note the following comments, which clearly state the proposed policy response to which our comments relate.

Proposed Policy Response DS2: Town and Village Boundaries

The HBF has concerns regarding the second paragraph of this policy response. In accordance with the Government’s brownfield strategy, sites within town and village boundaries that have been allocated or are redundant should be retained within boundaries to provide residential development, for example to meet local needs or to provide housing for key local workers.

In relation to the final paragraph referring to changes to the Green Belt boundary, it is important that the local authority carries out an assessment of the Green Belt and its boundaries to inform what changes, and their scale and location, may be required.  Clarification is also needed as to what are the ‘exceptional circumstances’ that will allow such boundary changes to the Green Belt.

Proposed Policy Response DS4: Development Principles

Given the emerging Government guidance set out in draft PPS3, HBF considers it ill-advised to proceed with the principle of a sequential approach in relation to development principles when that approach no longer forms part of emerging Government thinking. The sequential approach has been deliberately omitted from Draft PPS3 as a way of speeding up the delivery of and release of land for housing. Government acknowledges that the sequential approach has been mis-applied by many local authorities and has been used as a tool to avoid releasing sufficient land for housing rather than its intended purpose, which was to ensure that sufficient land was released but that those releases should be the most sustainable.

PPS3 still prioritises the use of previously developed land over greenfield, however this aspiration should be expressed in terms of the priority being given to previously developed sites, and should not be expressed using the terminology “sequential approach”, as that approach has a very precise and specific meaning, which is no longer appropriate.

Notwithstanding the regeneration initiatives within the borough, the approach to determining the location of housing should prioritise all previously developed sites equally regardless of their location in a regeneration area and be in accordance with the above emerging PPS3 advice and led by a robust Housing Market Assessment.

Proposed Policy Response DS5: Planning Gain

The Planning Gain Supplement proposals are currently being considered by central Government. It is considered necessary for this proposed policy response to be updated once conclusions regarding this matter have been made.  In relation to the second paragraph of this policy response, it should be emphasised that any contributions made by developers through planning gain need to be ‘reasonable and relevant’ to the proposed development.  HBF has significant concerns regarding the requirement to contribute to training needs to meet and local skills demands for the construction or operation of the development. Given that this response is based on the emerging Lancashire Planning Obligations Policy Paper, it should be noted that the HBF submitted comments to the first draft of this document (a copy of which is attached for your information). 

Proposed Policy Response L1: Housing Development

This policy response makes reference to provision for housing development made in the draft north west RSS.  HBF has concerns regarding this reference and feels quoting this document at this stage in its preparation is premature.

The restriction of the annual planning permissions to the annual completion rate up to 10%, the annual rate for Rossendale in the RSS is not an appropriate approach and is considered to be inflexible.

While it is acknowledged that the brownfield target for Rossendale is 58%, lower than the Government requirement, it is considered imperative that this figure be based on a robust Housing Market Assessment and analysis of brownfield sites available for redevelopment.

Proposed Policy Response L2: Housing Types

The public at large is now, after years of PPG3 type development, becoming very concerned about further erosion of their quality of life by continually focusing more and more development in town centres. Demand for flats has now declined considerably over the past couple of years. Whilst not advocating a market free-for-all, house builders do know their markets and they should be allowed to reflect that to a significant degree in the products they deliver. If this is not the case it will adversely impact on overall housing supply, which is not a sensible or sustainable way forward.
The policy objective should be to create mixed and balanced communities. That means providing a range of house types to meet the full range of housing need and demand.  We are extremely concerned that this policy is too prescriptive and restrictive and is contrary to national guidance regarding housing mix. Whilst we do not object to the principle of providing a mix of house types on sites to create mixed and balanced communities, this should not be so rigidly set. The delivery of a mix of housing types should be based on intelligent led housing market assessment information whereby the mix of housing reflects the need and demand of the particular area.  The preparation of a Housing Market Assessment should be carried out with the involvement of house builders from the beginning.

This proposed policy does not take into account surrounding house types, for example, it may be appropriate to deliver 3 and 4 bedroom houses on a site that is surrounded by 1 and 2 bedroom existing houses, resulting in the overall wider area including a mix of house types.

A flexible and pragmatic approach to delivering a mix of houses is required, rather than the inclusion of a minimum percentage requirement of any one house type within a development. This type of policy needs to be applied on a site-by-site basis that is able to relate information of an appropriate housing mix to a sites immediate surroundings.

It is requested that evidence to justify this policy response is clarified.

Proposed Policy Response L3: Housing Density

Density should not be a driver of housing, but more an outcome. The overriding concern should be ensuring that what is proposed is the right scheme for the site. Prescriptive density requirements will not help deliver the right types of development. We consider it is beneficial to be more flexible with regard to density requirements to enable the provision of ‘executive type’ and first time buyer homes.

HBF considers that this policy response is not appropriate and does not fully accord with advice in PPS3, which sets housing densities up to 70 dwellings per hectare.  Stating that the policy also accords with RSS is also of concern given the stage of the draft RSS, as discussed above in relation to Proposed Policy Response L1: Housing Development.

Proposed Policy Response L4: Affordable Housing

In seeking to determine what is an appropriate policy approach to securing affordable housing provision, consideration has to be given to the effects on overall housing supply. Particularly the viability of development sites which is a key theme of draft PPS3. Setting a higher percentage target or lower site size threshold is wholly counter productive if that target / threshold impacts on development viability and so prevents sites coming forward. Or, if achieving that target means compromising so heavily on other policy objectives and planning obligation requirements that the overall quality of development is adversely affected.

We consider the threshold should be determined in negotiation with developers on a site by site basis taking into account the requirements of the site, financial and market considerations, the availability of grant funding/public subsidy and the type and extent of housing need in the locality as informed by a robust and up to date housing market assessment. With this in mind we consider the %’s and reference to ‘intermediate tenure’ (which is not defined) are too prescriptive.

Should an SPD setting out local minimum affordable housing requirements be prepared, it is important that it clearly relates to a development plan document policy and that the house building industry gets the opportunity to contribute to its preparation.

The Housing Market and Needs Assessment (2005) should be updated.

Proposed Policy Response E7: Renewable Energy

Paragraph 1.8 of PPS12 makes it clear that planning policies should not seek to duplicate or cut across matters more appropriately within the scope of other legislative regimes. Energy efficiency in building use and construction is the responsibility of the building regulations Part L. The result of a recent review of these regulations is that all new homes built after April 2006 will be 40% more energy efficient than new homes built in 2002. That is a massive and extremely rapid improvement in performance and new homes are now many tens of times more energy efficient than the existing stock. There must come a point at which, if we are to make real efficiency gains, more attention is given to existing stock, rather than constantly going for the easy option of further restrictions on new building. These requirements are making new homes ever more expensive at a time when affordability is a serious concern and also at a time when these features are still not wanted by consumers.

The requirement to provide at least 10% of the energy to be used in new development in a minimum threshold of 5 or more dwellings to come from renewable energy sources should either be removed or the threshold of 5 significantly raised as it is unworkable.  The inclusion of conversions and refurbishment of existing housing within this policy should be removed.

Proposed Policy Response T1: Sustainable Transport

HBF are concerned about the impact of the prescriptive requirements of this policy response as set out the second paragraph, it is onerous for developers.

Thank you for inviting the HBF to comment on the core strategy preferred options report. We trust you will take our comments on board and we look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours sincerely

Gina Bourne

Regional Planner – Northern Region

Home Builders Federation
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LETTER SENT BY E-MAIL – 30.09.2005 to adrian.smith@env.lancscc.gov.uk
Stuart Wrigley

Director of Strategic Planning and Transport

Lancashire County Council

PO Box 9

Guild House

Cross Street

Preston 

PR1 8RD

30th September 2005

Dear Mr Wrigley

Consultation on Draft Planning Obligations Policy Paper.

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation on the draft policy paper. We welcome the opportunity to contribute to the drafting of the Planning Obligations Policy Paper, and having considered the document we have the following comments to make.
With regards to the individual methodology for affordable housing and special needs housing, we do not consider the timing of the consultation draft to be useful, bearing in mind that PPS3 is likely to be released before the end of 2005, which will provide new guidance regarding the provision of affordable housing, and is also likely to supersede Circular 6/98. We therefore believe the timing of this document to be unhelpful, particularly considering that Local Authorities in the County will be guided by the paper for the formation of their individual affordable housing policies. 

In terms of the proposed methodology, we would request that paragraph 2.10 is expanded upon to explain what would justify an “exceptional circumstance” in terms of a Local Authority providing “off-site” affordable housing.

Despite the early reference to Circular 6/98 in paragraph 2.1, the Draft Policy Paper is not in accordance with Circular 6/98 with regards to thresholds suggested on page 12 of all sites of over 0.5 ha or greater than 9 houses. Indeed Circular 6/98 recommends at paragraph 10, a threshold of 25 dwellings or 1 ha and lower thresholds of 15 dwellings or 0.5 ha in areas with exceptional local constraints.

Furthermore, the ODPM Planning for mixed communities document, January 2005 recommends a lowering of the threshold to 15 dwellings and 0.5 ha, which again is different to the threshold suggested for Lancashire (although this has not yet been endorsed). Paragraph 11 of Planning for Mixed Communities states: The minimum site-size threshold above which affordable housing is to be sought should not normally be above 15 dwellings or sites of more than 0.5 hectares. There is no explanation in the draft policy document to justify the recommended threshold and no reason why Lancashire should have a lower threshold to that in existing or emerging National policy.  The threshold for contributions to be considered towards affordable housing should be justified through the development plan process in all cases. It is important that a suitable threshold for individual local planning authorities is adopted with clear evidence of need or site viability.

There is further confusion in the document, as Appendix 1 (page 44) states a different threshold for affordable housing of 10 dwellings or 0.5 ha to that stated on page 12 of the document. Clarification is therefore required.

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment on the consultation draft planning obligations policy paper. We trust you will take our comments into consideration and look forward to receiving later updates of the document.

Yours sincerely

Gen Berridge

Assistant Regional Planner

Home Builders Federation Northern Regions 

THE HOME BUILDERS FEDERATION








